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	City of Broken Arrow	City Hall				220 S 1st Street
	Minutes 	Broken Arrow OK

	Elm Place and New Orleans Small Area Plan - Advisory Committee 

Chairperson Roy Wood
Vice Chair Chase Elkins
Member Tatum Adams
Member Jim Beavers
Member Fred Dorrell
Member Karla Dyess
Member Scott Eudey
Member Christi Gillespie
Member Danny Miller
Member Mindy Payne
Member James Ring
Member Lee Whelpley

Thursday, January 2, 2020 at 6:00 p.m.   
Broken Arrow Nazarene Church
401 W. New Orleans St. 
Broken Arrow, OK 

1) Roll Call
Chairperson Wood called the meeting to order and called for roll call. 

Present:	Lee Whelpley, Mindy Payne, Danny Miller, Christi Gillespie, Scott Eudey, Karla Dyess, Jim Beavers, Chase Elkins, Roy Wood

Absent:	 James Ring, Fred Dorrell, Tatum Adams

2) Approval of December 5, 2019 meeting minutes
Chairperson Wood asked if the Committee Members had an opportunity to review the previously distributed December 5, 2019 Meeting Minutes; all had.  
  
MOTION: 	A motion was made by Jim Beavers, seconded by Roy Wood. 
Move to approve the December 5, 2019 Meeting Minutes
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	9 ‑ 	Lee Whelpley, Mindy Payne, Danny Miller, Christi Gillespie, Scott Eudey, Karla Dyess, Jim Beavers, Chase Elkins, Roy Wood 

3) Topic No. 4.5: Update on TIF districts
Community Development Director Larry Curtis attempted to reach Mr. Jason Claunch via telephone.  Mr. Claunch was unavailable; a message was left, and it was decided to discuss the next Agenda Item until Mr. Claunch returned the call.

Following discussion of Agenda Item 4: Branding and Marketing of the district.  Mr. Curtis noted Mr. Claunch was still unavailable.  He recommended tabling Item 3: Topic No. 4.5 until the next Meeting.  
  
MOTION: 	A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Christie Gillespie. 
Move to continue Topic No. 4.5: Update on TIF districts until the next Meeting
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	9 ‑ 	Lee Whelpley, Mindy Payne, Danny Miller, Christi Gillespie, Scott Eudey, Karla Dyess, Jim Beavers, Chase Elkins, Roy Wood 

4) Branding and Marketing of the district
Mr. Larry Curtis reported the Elm and New Orleans Committee was nearing the end of Topic discussions regarding Utilities, TIF Districts, etc.  He indicated the City Manager recommended the Committee begin discussing branding; branding was a key component to revitalization.  

Committee Member Jim Beavers noted conversation had been held regarding hiring a branding/marketing firm in this regard.  He asked if this was still a consideration.  Mr. Curtis responded in the affirmative; however, discussion should be held regarding Committee ideas.  He noted the idea of naming the Rose District came about during a Committee Meeting.  He indicated there were many different directions the Committee could chose to go.  He suggested obtaining public input via social media regarding branding ideas.  Committee Member Christi Gillespie stated hiring a branding/marketing firm would be more appropriate once a name and an idea had been solidified to help develop the idea.  Discussion ensued regarding the Back to BA idea, the naming of the Rose District, how a marketing firm assisted in developing both ideas, utilizing Town Center as a name for the area, there already being an area named City Center, the Elm and New Orleans area no longer being considered the city or town center, Broken Arrow expanding into Wagoner County, consulting the business owners and property owners regarding area name ideas, conducting a social media survey with four or five name choices after the business owners and property owners were consulted, and the business and property owners being very disjointed.    

Committee Member Gillespie asked if the business owners had made any suggestions regarding possible area names.  Mr. Brent Brassfield Business Retention & Development Coordinator responded in the negative; this subject had not been broached with the business owners.  He noted the question could have been added to the survey; however, the survey had been completed and emailed to Norm Stephens for distribution.  Mr. Curtis asked if the question could easily be asked in followup.  Mr. Brassfield responded in the negative.  Committee Member Gillespie asked why this would not be simple.  Mr. Brassfield responded the businesses were disjointed and disorganized in many cases.  He explained while some would be easy to reach with the current contact information, in other cases the business manager was unable or not permitted to share contact information for the business owner.  He stated he did not believe email communication would be effective, especially for corporate and franchise stores.  He noted communication with business owners in the Rose District was much simpler as the businesses were 95% private ownership with the owner working in the shop.  Committee Member Beavers recommended contacting the management companies regarding communication with the business owners.  Mr. Brassfield indicated contact had been made with the management companies and meetings were arranged.  He discussed the various business owners.  He noted it would be relatively simple to obtain feedback from 50% of the business owners; a 50% response rate was realistic.  Committee Member Gillespie recommended obtaining feedback from 50% of the business owners for review.  Mr. Curtis recommended informing City Council of the difficulty to reach the business owners and the actions taken by the Committee in this effort.  Discussion ensued regarding the 50% input, additional input quickly following, creating a Facebook group and inviting the businesses to join and participate, the Committee brainstorming the area name ideas, providing the public the opportunity to comment regarding name choices, and creating a metric for weighing input.        

Committee Member Karla Dyess asked if Broken Arrow had a policy regarding naming buildings or areas.  Mr. Curtis responded in the negative.  Committee Member Eudey noted there was an Ordinance which prohibited naming buildings and parks after individuals.  He indicated there was no Ordinance regarding naming an area.  Committee Member Dyess noted the School System had a policy which directed how name decisions should be approached.  She discussed the policy and how it could be applied to the Elm and New Orleans area.  

Chairperson Wood asked if any Committee Member had a name suggestion.  Discussion ensued regarding name ideas: New Orleans, Four Corners, Elms on New Orleans, further discussing name ideas at the next meeting, including “District” in the name, Tulsa naming its areas Districts, setting a precedent with the name, and possible sponsorship affecting the name choice.  Committee Member Lee Whelpley stated obtaining name ideas through social media would complicate the decision-making process by providing too many choices.  He suggested the Committee Members think about possible name ideas and discuss these ideas at the next Committee Meeting.  He recommended only approving a maximum of five options to present to the business and property owners.  Vice Chair Elkins stated he felt creation of an area name would encourage business and property owner unity and participation.  Chairperson Wood noted the decision regarding the area name would affect business facades, signage, etc.; therefore, this decision had large implications.  Discussion ensued regarding obtaining sponsorships such as from PSO, PSO financing the movement of the power lines in return for name recognition, the legal restrictions and implications with regard to naming rights of a city area, indicating a district was “brought to you by” a sponsor rather than naming a district after a sponsor, and the possibility of changing the name with a change in sponsorship.

Mr. Curtis recommended any social media communication be conducted via the City’s Communication Department.  He asked if the Committee preferred to create names through the suggestions of Committee Members or to ask the public for name ideas.  Discussion ensued regarding Committee Member suggestions versus social media suggestions.  Mr. Farhad Daroga noted the Consultant Packet included some name suggestions.  Discussion ensued regarding ensuring the name was unique to and representative of Broken Arrow, and utilizing a consultant following name determination.  

Committee Member Gillespie recommended a branding initiative to allow the City Manager time to begin the process.  Assistant City Attorney Tammy Ewing asked how Ms. Gillespie defined branding initiative.  Committee Member Gillespie explained the branding initiative included all aspects of branding, including name selection (however this was conducted).  She noted conducting a social media poll regarding possible ideas could be completed in one week’s time.  Committee Member Danny Miller suggested conducting the social media poll to obtain name ideas and reviewing the name ideas at the next meeting.  Committee Member Eudey noted the Committee could recommend a single name or several names to City Council for consideration.  Committee Member Beavers noted Committee Member name suggestions could also be considered at the next meeting.   

Discussion ensued regarding the appropriate motion.  Committee Member Eudey stated the Committee could make a motion to direct staff to release a public service announcement through social media to solicit ideas for names.  Assistant City Attorney Ewing suggested that it should state the “City Manager to direct staff to solicit ideas for names for the district from the public”.  

MOTION: A motion was made by Danny Miller, seconded by Jim Beavers. 
Move to request City Manager to direct Staff to solicit ideas for names of the district from the Community prior to the next Committee Meeting
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	9 ‑ 	Lee Whelpley, Mindy Payne, Danny Miller, Christi Gillespie, Scott Eudey, Karla Dyess, Jim Beavers, Chase Elkins, Roy Wood 

Chairperson Wood recommended the Committee Members also generate possible name ideas for consideration during the next Committee Meeting. 


5) Property Owners Subcommittee update
Chairperson Wood indicated the Property Owners Subcommittee met twice with Mr. Jason Claunch, but had not yet met with the property owners.  He noted meetings with the property owners were planned on January 13, 2020 and January 14, 2020.   He discussed the subjects which would be broached with the property owners during the meetings.  He noted property owners could also call in to meetings.  Committee Member Miller noted the meetings with the Subcommittee and property owners was not required to be registered and advertised as a public meeting.  Chairperson Wood concurred.  He noted the three Subcommittee Members, Mr. Daroga and Mr. Claunch would be present with the property owners.  He indicated he would review the results of these meetings with the Committee. 

6) Business Owners Subcommittee update
Vice Chair Elkins reported the Business Owners Subcommittee met couple of times and created a survey of 12 questions which would be sent to all business owners in the corridor.  He noted the survey was kept simple to encourage participation.  He reviewed several of the survey questions.  He noted it was difficult contact some of the business owners; however, he believed contact had been made with most business owners at this point.  He stated the Economic Development Staff met with all but four business owners and received this feedback: business owners wish to see some action taken; some businesses report record earnings; most businesses report sales were up from the previous year; corporate stores were reluctant to give information; and GNC was going out of business this month.  Mr. Curtis asked if the GNC was a franchise or a national business.  Vice Chair Elkins responded GNC in the Tulsa area was run by the Draper family; GNC was a franchise.   He stated Metro Merch was locating in the former Ace Hardware Store (18,000 sq. feet).  Mr. Brassfield reported Metro Merch was similar to an Ollie’s with discount merchandise.  Committee Member Gillespie asked if it would be possible to get the property owners to fix the parking lot area.  Discussion ensued regarding the area of the parking lot which needed repair.  
Mr. Curtis noted the area near the old Sonic needed repair, not the area near the former Ace Hardware Store.  Discussion ensued regarding repairs which were being made, the poor condition of the parking lot, the lack of visibility in certain areas of the parking lot in the evening hours, and the difficulty with parking lot repairs which arise when more than one entity owned a building.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Vice Chair Elkins noted while filling an 18,000 sq. foot area was excellent, the rent in this location was low which left little room for reinvestments such as façade improvements, building improvements, parking lot improvements, etc.  He noted merchants were concerned if property improvements were made, rent cost would go up.  He stated businesses associated with medical were thriving.  He noted the service industry businesses were less concerned about upgrades and more concerned about cheap rent.  He noted all businesses wanted more business.  He stated façade improvements were being made to Home Church.  Committee Member Gillespie commented the landscaping improvements made by Home Church, while required, were lovely.  Discussion ensued regarding the improvements made and being made by Home Church.  

Vice Chair Elkins discussed other businesses which were coming into the corridor, and other business owners who were investing in the corridor.  

7) Tactical Urbanism Subcommittee update
Committee Member Lee Whelpley reported the Tactical Urbanism Subcommittee held a meeting following the Planning Commission Meeting on December 19, 2019.  He stated tactical urbanism typically consisted of temporary projects; for example, Bourbon Street in New Orleans was a tactical urbanism project: during the day Bourbon Street was simply a street; however at night iron post were set up and the road was closed off for pedestrians.  He reviewed the five characteristics of a tactical urbanism project: 1) Deliberate phased approach instigating change; 2) An offering of local ideas for local planning challenges; 3) Short term commitment and realistic expectations; 4) Low risks with possibly high reward; 5) Development of social capital between citizens and building of organizational capacity between public, private, nonprofit, and their constituents.  

Committee Member Whelpley indicated the Tactical Urbanism Subcommittee determined a Spring Event and Fall Event should be held in April/May and October/November.  He distributed an information sheet which included some of the event ideas and noted if any other Committee Member had an idea, said Committee Member should write the idea down and submit the idea to the Subcommittee at the next Committee Meeting or via email.  He noted it was important for the event to be interesting and unusual.  He noted the events could be held on two corners at once.  

Mr. Curtis stated it was important for the events to be successful and well planned.  He stated eventually the events could include all four corners for the sake of solidarity.  He noted in between seasonal events, monthly projects could be conducted inexpensively by displaying improved aesthetics along the corners and/or corridors utilizing a small amount of the City’s capital improvement budget.  He stated the monthly projects could also be sponsored by businesses.  He noted these types of monthly projects could include planters, painting, etc.  

Committee Member Whelpley indicated the intention of the tactical urbanism projects were to encourage residents to return to the area to shop, not just attend the event.  He explained this was how tactical urbanism tied into the other subcommittees.  He noted it was important to convince the merchants the Subcommittees, Committee and the City were working for the benefit of the merchants.  Discussion ensued regarding the development of the Rose District, the events held in the Rose District area, local events encouraging residents to return and shop, and event attendance.

Chairperson Wood asked the Subcommittees to create bullet point lists containing the update information for distribution during Committee Meetings.   

8) Closing Comments
Committee Member Gillespie asked when the survey would be distributed to the business owners.  Mr. Brassfield responded the survey had already been emailed to the business owners.   

Planning and Development Manager Jill Ferenc, Planning and Development Manager, offered to assist the Committee Members in any way needed.   

Chairperson Wood noted the Committee was directed to generate name and tactical urbanism project ideas for discussion at the next Committee Meeting.  He noted Topic 3 would be discussed at the next Committee Meeting.  Mr. Curtis indicated along with Topic 3, Public Safety would also be discussed at the next Committee Meeting.   

9) Confirmation of Next Meeting Dates
Chairperson Wood indicated the next meeting would be held January 16, 2020 at 6:00 p.m., same location. 
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10) Adjournment  
Chairperson Wood adjourned the meeting at approximately 7:01 p.m.
			
MOTION: A motion was made by Jim Beavers, seconded by Lee Whelpley. 
Move to adjourn
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	9 ‑ 	Lee Whelpley, Mindy Payne, Danny Miller, Christi Gillespie, Scott Eudey, Karla Dyess, Jim Beavers, Chase Elkins, Roy Wood 

__________________________				______________________________
Roy Wood, Chairperson					Curtis Green, City Clerk
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